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2023 AGM MINUTES
April 30, 2023 • 1:00pm                Galiano Community Hall

There were 20 society members, six board members and 3 staff in in attendance.

Dr. Liz Whynot, Board President welcomed the attendees and made a territory acknowledgement. 

Call to order: Introduction of Dr. Andre Touchburn and Dr. Anik Mommsen-Smith who reviewed their
backgrounds and shared some of their vision for the clinic.

1.     Motion to approve the agenda: Deborah Dunn-Roy seconded by Fruzsina Pataky - passed
1.1   Motion to approve and adopt the minutes of AGM 2022 by Deborah Dunn-Roy and seconded by
Nancy McPhee - passed

2       Executive Reports
2.1    President’s Report – See written report. Highlighted: a thank you to all volunteers,
acknowledgement and thanks to the medical team, and the strengthened partnerships with Island Health
and Outer Gulf Islands, a completed 5 years strategic plan.
2.2    Treasurer's Report  - See written report. Treasurer Deborah Dunn-Roy highlighted staff are able to
access may ways to strengthen financial resources.

Linda Ruedrich reviewed financial statements highlighting the society is in a solid position. The Society
applied for 10 grants this years and successful in five up to now. 

Motion to accept the financial statement of 2022 by Deborah Dunn-Roy, seconded by Michael Hoebel –
passed

Motion to appoint the firm of Paterson Henn Accountants to prepare the Financial Statements for 2023.
Deborah Dunn-Roy, seconded by Sydney Massie. 

2.3  a    Executive Director/Manager Report - See written report. Linda Ruedrich highlighted we are
always working towards stable resource allocations.
2.3  b    Operations Report – See written report. Lindsay Williams highlighted a need for self contained
cabins for locum doctors
2.4.  Community Wellness Report. See written report.  Nancy McPhee highlighted the challenge of
finding recreation opportunities and social activities for seniors, confirmation of grant funding to support
training volunteers to provide respite support for caregivers of frail or palliative individuals.

3.  Fundraising report. See written report. Louise Bentley highlighted the need for Society members to
volunteer at fundraising activities.

Motion to approve and accept all executive and committee reports by Carol Quinn, seconded by Chuck
Garland, passed. 

4.  Nominations: Louise Bentley introduced Dr. John Ronsley and Angela Thompson as nominees by the
nominations committee . Call for nominations from the floor (3 times) no further nominations. Angela
and John elected by acclamation.

5.  New Business – Dr. Whynot called from questions from the floor. Seeing no questions she explained
there would be a communications report prepared by the Communications Committee and Medical team
that will be widely distributed to the community shortly.

Motion to Adjourn by Louise Bentley, 2:10 p.m.
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President's Report
Galiano Island is located within the shared, asserted, and unceded traditional territories of
the pune’luxutth’, quw’utsun’, W̱SÁNEĆ, Lamalchi, hul’q’umi’num’ and SENĆOŦEN-
speaking people. It also falls within the shared, asserted, and ceded traditional territories
of Tsawwassen First Nation. I acknowledge that these nations, along with other
hwulmuhw mustimuhw, continue to serve as the stewards of these lands and waters,
holding rights and responsibilities since time immemorial.  I am grateful to be here.

It is my pleasure and honour to serve as Chair of the Galiano Health Care Society, and to
report on what the Health Centre staff, the Board of Directors, our extraordinary
volunteers and the Galiano community have achieved this year in support of our health
services. I would like to acknowledge particularly the contributions of our outgoing Board
Directors, Dave Simon, Deborah Dunn Roy, Kim Kucille and Jim Schmidt whose
contributions to support health services for Galiano have been significant and much
appreciated. 

These are challenging times for primary health service providers everywhere in this
province, especially in remote communities like Galiano. To address this, the Ministry of
Health, Island Health and the Doctors of BC are gradually providing more sustainable
resources for primary care. On Galiano, we are beginning to benefit from these initiatives,
which include changing the way doctors are paid and how their overhead costs (Medical
Office Assistants, etc.) are supported. This year, for the first time (after years of work by
previous Boards and Health Centre leadership), Island Health has provided the Health
Centre with a 2 year contract to cover the majority of this physician-related overhead.  

This is great news, providing very welcome security for aspects of the clinic's work.
However, it is only a part of what is needed to meet our goal of accessible primary care for
all island residents. We need more primary care practitioners, and we need mental health,
social work, palliative care, more nursing and diagnostic services, i.e. a full community
health centre team. Until we establish permanent support for all this, we still rely heavily
on the support of Galiano residents, and the incredible skill and continued success of our
clinic leadership in foraging for grant funding.

For example, this year we prioritized raising funds to support a registered nurse to work in
the clinic. With hard work from volunteers and the commitment of the Woodstone and
other generous donors, the Health Centre was able to hire a nurse to work alongside our
practitioners, facilitating their work and strengthening our team. The clinical team (MD's,
NP, RN) was able to begin taking new patients for at least a short time, showing that with a
full complement of staff we can increase access for residents. Sadly, our Nurse
Practitioner, Lee-Ann Jespersen, left Galiano to take up NP work on Pender Island, her
home, which meant this initiative was placed on temporary hold.  However, Island Health
has confirmed the stability of this funding and we are actively recruiting for the position.
In addition, Island Health has supported proposals to the Ministry of Health developed by
Dr. Mommsen-Smith to increase our physician allocation to 2.5 full time from the current
allocation of 1.5 MD's.
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With respect to grants, Linda and Lindsay have had considerable success for many
initiatives, including mental health (social work) outreach, seniors programming,
hospice support, increasing planned giving, and a more accessible website. Charitable
and grant funded positions definitely help the residents of Galiano and the practitioners
as well as demonstrating concretely what is needed. For example, on the basis of the
work done by our nurse, we have been able to apply for permanent funding through the
MOH's new Nurse in Practice program. The challenge ahead is to find permanent,
ongoing funding from the Ministry of Health and Island Health to expand our whole
team.

The Health Society Board has many roles, including fund raising, advocacy and ensuring
good governance. This year, in addition to significant success in fundraising, increasing
membership (30%) and government level advocacy, Board committees have supported
clinic leadership in communications, updating our policy manual and supporting facility
management. Striving to improve cultural safety in the health centre and community is a
particular priority for the Board and we are grateful to our Truth and Reconciliation
Committee for leading us in this work.

In the 2024/25 year we will continue to provide governance support and to advocate at
all levels for what we need. Our voice has been strengthened by working closely in
collaboration with the Health Societies and Committees on Mayne, Pender and Saturna.
The health service needs on all the Outer Gulf Islands are of course very similar and this
collective voice will have a significant impact on the roll out of the Ministry's Primary
Care Initiatives. 

The Galiano Health Care Centre is a true Community Health Centre. We succeed not only
because of the collective and enduring efforts of our Board, staff, volunteers but also
because of strong support from everyone in the Galiano community. We thank everyone
who has pitched in this year. With your support, we can continue to build and strengthen
the capacity of our health care team so that we can meet our goal to provide access to
high quality, culturally safe primary care for everyone on the island.

Submitted by Liz Whynot
Chair, GHCS Board of Directors

President's Report cont’d.
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The Audited Financial Statements are included in the Annual Meeting Materials. The Statements
confirm the excellent work done by Executive Director, Linda Ruedrich, and the entire team at
the Health Centre to manage the various funding sources and associated costs required to operate
the Health Centre and its services. Without their tireless negotiations and submissions to our
funders, the Galiano Health Care Society and the programs that operate in our clinic would be in
an untenable and unsustainable financial position. Clinic staff and clinicians deserve recognition
for careful stewardship of every hard-won dollar. 

The following chart illustrates the sources of our anticipated funding for the coming year

 A welcome change to our funding this year is a two-year commitment from Island Health to
cover overhead costs for our physicians and nurse practitioner. While this will give us some
stability for planning purposes, this funding and the tax levy from CRD still cover less than half
of the annual operating expenses of the clinic. Just under a third of our funding is made up of a
variety of grants for which we have to apply annually and there are varying degrees of certainty
in terms of which ones will be approved. Fully 21% of our annual funding comes directly from the
community through fundraising activities, donations and bequests. The Galiano Health Care
Society continues to rely on this critical support from the community in order to meet its
mandate and the operating budget for the Clinic. We are grateful for the community’s ongoing
support and the generous donations from local businesses for the Fundraising Committee’s
initiatives and the volunteers who undertook activities such as the Polar Brrr Swim, Golf
Tournament, Fall Gala, Plant Sale and Raffle. Community members are encouraged to maintain
their membership in the Society and to please consider planned giving and bequests to the GHCS
to help ensure the continuation of a viable and vibrant health care centre and essential programs
for Galiano residents and visitors. 

In closing, I move the following two items: 

1. Adoption of the 2023 Annual Financial Statements 
2. Appointment of Ascentia Chartered Professional Accountants to prepare the Financial

Statements for 2024. 

Respectfully submitted,

Fruzsina Pataky
Treasurer, Galiano Health Care Society 

Treasurer's Report
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Focus. Sometimes you can lose it and scrabble around the same sandbox trying to get things done
that don’t seem to be getting you anywhere, and then sometimes you have a year like this last one
where you get directed into a venture that really makes you see things clearly and with a renewed
sense of hope for the development of adequate services and resources for health and wellness care
for your community. 2023 was one of those years, and what made the difference was the on-going
collaboration and exploration of ideas with all the sister islands of the southern gulf, or outer gulf
as we are also known. Getting to really understand what was going on with health care on Mayne,
Pender and Saturna, and how we should be working together for the entire region’s population for
both clout at the money table and so many shared issues and challenges, really is starting to paint a
picture of what we can do with our collective strength and commitment. Health care has
traditionally been, and remains so to a large extent, a very siloed service being delivered, with
many hands not really working in unison, or communicating in a way that would really far better
benefit the people being served. This was true of our island communities, all trying to get our piece
of a very small pie allotted to rural health care because of our individual small populations, and
without communication and sharing of information, equity was not achievable. I am very hopeful
that the seeds we planted in this last year will start to change the way we approach the funders and
Ministry of Health: as a population of 6000, all with similar needs and a desire to make sure our
island populations have access to safe, accessible and appropriate health care. I have the privilege,
or burden depending on the day, of a very long lens in health care on Galiano and the gulf islands,
and I am happy to have had a year of renewed hope that the struggle to get services will be a bit
easier in the coming years, and that with a shared vision, all the islands will benefit and continue
to build strength into their health care systems.
We always have a focus on the social determinants of health at GHCS, like food security, adequate
housing, financial stability, access to health services, social supports and coping skills, etc.   For
example, we received a food security grant from the United Way through our Better at home
program that ensured many lower income seniors on Galiano had nutritious meals delivered
weekly to stretch their food budget and ensure they had enough to eat. We received funds from the
Parks and Rec Commission to run Chatterbox, a weekly drop in walk and chat at the Lions Hall run
by our managerial assistant and dental admin Joy Wilson. This area of health supports is an
important focus for grants that may be available to support people in ways that affect their
physical and mental health, and even dental health. Our hard-working multi talented Associate
ED of Operations will have more to report on these fronts. 
Once again, I would like to thank the community of Galiano for their generous support of the
health care centre, you come through for our fundraisers, membership drives and donation
requests. As well, I would like to thank the funding agencies that we deal, the Galiano Parks and
Recreation Commission, the United Way BC, the Victoria Foundation, Island Health and the BC
Association of Community Health Centres. I would also like to thank our biggest group of hard-
working volunteers, the GHCS board of Directors for their commitment to this essential
community work in 2023.
We have many staff at GHCS who have been with us for over 8 years, and it is so gratifying to know
we have all, senior leadership and the board of directors, developed a workplace that is supportive,
responsive to workers needs, accountable and progressive, because that is why people stay in jobs
and commit their time to an organization. A huge thank you to all the GHCS staff, old hands and
new arrivals, for all the work you do on behalf of GHCS for the Galiano Community. 

Linda Ruedrich
Senior Executive Director/CFO                   

Senior Executive Director's Report
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I admit to often daydreaming about what it would be like to work in a health centre with a budget
that is able to expand according to need, rather than the other way around. These dreams are not the
result of a bad attitude, or a negative outlook. They’re rather inspiring, actually.  It’s a good exercise
to imagine what one might do if money were no object!

This year has been like operational white water rafting. Losing Lee-Ann Jespersen as our Nurse
Practitioner of 3 years in March was a wild rapid. Dr. Andre Touchburn staying on 6 months longer
than we thought with Dr. Anik Mommsen-Smith as Medical Director is a clear little pool. The
upheaval of renovating our building again to accommodate the need for more exam rooms and
patient care space was a waterfall - but it all comes together and we keep on paddling. Instead of a
large meeting room, completed in the 2019 renovation to be for staff and community meetings, we
now have 2 extra offices and a wonderful ‘flex’ room. We have another exam room, and happy
practitioners.  We have a freshly painted front of the building, and our barn swallows have returned
for another season. We floated along for awhile, and then changed our Electronic Medical Records
(EMR) system this month. It is not an easy venture (whirlpool!), and we really appreciate the
community’s patience. It takes a long time for our team to adjust to an entirely new way of working,
but it’s all for quality patient care, which is our top priority. 

There are new initiatives in the works to help us serve more of Galiano: We were approved as a site
for UBC Medical Residents and we are working towards having a Return of Service physician  with us
on a 3 year term (these are doctors who did their medical training in other countries). We’re working
very hard to be able to see more patients for primary care. We are always here in an urgent situation
(always call the front desk and they will have a practitioner triage you) or in an emergency.

At any point in time during the year I’m working on writing grant applications to fund anything and
everything health and wellness related on Galiano. There are grants for dental care, there’s the one
for Cultural Safety & Humility Training, there’s those both large and small for mental health, and the
ones that we sweat about for our seniors. We even got one this year to help us with fundraising. We
are redesigning our website to make it more user friendly and provide  more  information and
resources. We also were able to hire a Planned Giving consultant to assist us in finding new ways to
look at fundraising. You may have received our little survey recently. Thanks to those who took a
moment to fill it out. 

Thanks also to our board of directors, who donate their valuable time and energy. Thank you to our
staff, who are all so first rate and dedicated to their work.  Thank you to the practitioners, including
Regina Svidler and Sarah Anne Koster, our part time RNs/First Call Nurses and Chris Terpenning,
who is always looking for ways to help us as Community Paramedic. We have all the makings of  a
robust Primary Care Network clinic, and with your continued support I know we’ll get there. I
promise to continue to seek funding, to be creative with the resources we have, and to keep listening. 

Lindsay Williams
Associate Executive Director - Operations

Operations Report



Looking back at the activities of the past year is rather humbling. There were many quiet
accomplishments. We continue to manage the Better at Home program, with currently 25
client households, approximately 32 people benefitting from the work of 3 part time Service
Providers. There are 10 single people and one couple receiving weekly delivered frozen meals
from the Food Program. Some of these meals are supported with the Targeted Food Security
Funds received last year from UWBC. New to You haircuts by donation continue for Page
Drive residents. Advance Care Planning workshops are held at the Community Library every
two months or so, with an average of 10 people per session. 

Our big accomplishment in 2023 was the development of the Home Hospice Galiano
Program. With a Seed Grant from the BC Center of Palliative Care, we researched, reached
out and talked with other hospice on Vancouver Island and elsewhere to create a support
service for people who need extra support at home. The BC Centre of Palliative Care has a
newly revised statement of service (this is the medium version): 
 Hospice societies provide emotional, social, practical, spiritual, grief, and bereavement
support and care. Hospice Societies aim to enhance quality of life and maintain dignity for
people living with life-limiting illness and those at the end of life, their family, friends and
others affected by their illness or death, as well as people who are grieving. 

Of particular interest is the scope of this support to include “enhance quality of life and
maintain dignity for people living with life-limiting illness and those at the end of life”. In
addition, we are not a hospice society so offer this service alongside the other health related
services at GHCS.

An Advisory Group were established. A training program was developed; people were
handpicked to consider joining; 9 people completed the program and we are placing them
now. This first year is a research and development year, with limited clients, to enable us to
work through the kinks. 

Much gratitude to Linde Zingaro who worked alongside with me to make this Hospice
program what it is today.

Thanks to all who supported the Community Wellness activities in 2023 – there’s more to
come in 2024. 

Nancy McPhee
Community Wellness & Better at Home Co-ordinator
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GHCS fundraising committee would like to thank and acknowledge the support of our
wonderful community. We love to see you out celebrating health care by attending our
fundraising events. We are appreciative of the generous local businesses that contribute without
hesitation. 

Upcoming events for 2024 include the annual Plant Sale, Golf Tournament and dreams for
another glamorous Gala are on the horizon. Thank you. Your support is invaluable. 

Angela Thompson
Chair of Fundraising Committee 
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Upcoming Events
S a t u r d a y ,  M a y  1 8 t h  1 - 4 p m  
P l a n t  S a l e !  I n  t h e  h e a l t h  c e n t r e  p a r k i n g  l o t .

S a t u r d a y ,  J u l y  1 3 t h
G o l f  T o u r n a m e n t  -  p o s t e r s  a n d  m o r e  i n f o  t o
c o m e .

A u g u s t  ( d a t e  T B A )  F i r s t  A n n u a l  D o g  S h o w !



L O U I S E  B E N T L E Y  -  I N T E R I M  V I C E  C H A I R
J U D Y  G A R L A N D  -  D I R E C T O R  
J E A N N I N E  G E O R G E S O N  -  D I R E C T O R
K A T E  H U G H E S  -  D I R E C T O R
K I M B E R L Y  K U C I L L E  -  D I R E C T O R  ( T E R M S  C O M P L E T E D )
FRUZSINA PATAKY -  TREASURER/INTERIM SECRETARY
D R .  J O H N  R O N S L E Y  -  D I R E C T O R
G A R Y  R O S N I C K  -  D I R E C T O R
A N G E L A  T H O M P S O N  -  D I R E C T O R
D R .  C I N D Y  W E I S B A R T  -  D I R E C T O R
D R .  L I Z  W H Y N O T  -  C H A I R
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C U R R E N T  B O A R D

N O M I N E E S  T O  T H E  B O A R D
C A R O L  C R A I G
A M B E R  H U I
S H E R R I  M O O R E - A R B O U R
E V A  W I L S O N

W e  a r e  s o  g r a t e f u l  f o r  t h e  t i m e  a n d  e n e r g y  o f
o u r  B o a r d  o f  D i r e c t o r s .


